INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 9 MARCH 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Dodd (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Crookdake, Earp (as substitute for Councillor Mallinson), Martlew, 


Rutherford (C), Stockdale and Im Thurn

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder) attended the meeting until 11.30 am.  He submitted his apologies for the remainder of the meeting after that time.

IOS.17/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mallinson. 

IOS.18/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in any items of business on the Agenda.

IOS.19/06
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the item on the Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis had been withdrawn from the agenda for the meeting.  

IOS.20/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 26 January 2006 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.21/06

SUBJECT REVIEW – EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY

Mr McNichol, the Director of Carlisle Renaissance, provided a verbal update on progress with implementing the Evening and Night Time Economy Action Plan.  He reminded Members that he had been identified as the corporate lead for the implementation of the Action Plan.  He had taken advice from the Licensing Manager in the preparation of this verbal update and the Deputy Chief Executive would also comment on the Crime and Disorder related aspects.  

Mr McNichol then provided a verbal update on the progress with the following recommendations of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group:

(1)
The recommendation that a Forum be used to bring together Community Representatives and all stakeholders in the Evening and Night Time Economy to identify where change is necessary and work towards implementing that change.

Mr McNichol advised that the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) could be used to pick up the Evening and Night Time Economy Agenda.  The first LSP meeting had been held on 7 March 2006 at which it had been agreed that thematic groups be established.  One of the groups would look at Economic Development and Enterprise and this would have a clear relationship regarding the sustainability of the Evening Economy.  There would also be a Safer, Stronger Communities group which could also pick up some of the action points.  There would also be opportunities presented by Local Area agreements and there could be potential funding opportunities. The need for Leadership by example by the City Council was emphasised.

(2)  The recommendation that a working group of Officers from across different business units be set up to discuss periodically the needs of the Evening and Nigh Ttime Economy 

Mr McNichol stated that he is the Project Sponsor and that there would also be a Project Group to look at the measures to kick start the Evening Economy.  Initial discussions had been held with City Centre businesses through the existing forums and there had been specific discussions on extending shopping hours one night per week.  The Head of Economic and Tourism Services would be leading the Project Group which was looking at working through the details of later evening openings under the broad theme of “Summer/Autumn in the City”.  The aim would be to run these weekly later openings for a period of two to three months but also link them with Festivals and other activities taking place in the City Centre to try to draw in local people and tourists.

Possible funding sources were being examined including the Local Authorities Business Improvements Grants initiative.  In addition the “Summer/Autumn in the City” project had been included in the package of funding requests made to Cumbria Vision as part of Carlisle Renaissance.  The Regional Development Agency would be considering this funding application as they are the fund holders for Cumbria Vision and if the bid was successful the money may be available by mid 2006.  

There may also be opportunities to look at other aspects in the public realm around the City Centre, for example, the introduction of further architectural lighting and cleaning and lighting alleyways running off the City Centre.

The “Summer/Autumn in the City” initiative was work in progress and Mr McNichol would submit further reports back to this Committee as it progressed.

(3)  The recommendation that the Forum Group consider the potential for a Business Improvement District and develop a proposal if practicable.

Mr McNichol advised that the approach outlined in addressing recommendations 1 and 2 above should prove that the City Council is leading by example and developing a track record of working in partnership with private sector bodies and other agencies.  On the basis of this experience and track record he hoped that a proposal for a Business Improvement District could be developed towards the end of 2006.

(4) The recommendation that the Planning Services Business Unit consider if further steps may be required to ensure that the Urban Renaissance takes hold in Carlisle.

 Mr McNichol advised that this has been done through the involvement of Planning Services in the Carlisle Renaissance Development Framework and Movement Strategy.  He advised that he had recently received a leaflet on Planning Renaissance and suggested that it may be worthwhile circulating this to Members.

(5)
The recommendation relating to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and specific work on crime and disorder aspects of the Evening and Night Time Economy.

 Dr Gooding, the Deputy Chief Executive advised that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had raised a number of concerns regarding the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) and these were being taken on board by the Partnership.  The CDRP had considered the actions evolving from the Evening and Night Time Economy Group and had initially delegated them to one of the CDRP task groups to work on.  

A difficulty had arisen as it appeared that the Police Officers giving evidence to the Evening and Night Time Economy Group had been enthusiastic about some specific initiatives and actions but when the task group had made recommendations around these action points, more senior Police officers were not so enthusiastic.  It was an important lesson for Overview and Scrutiny that when interviewing witnesses they must be at an appropriate level of an external organisation to be able to implement any recommendations from Task Groups.  Dr Gooding was seeking further clarification from the Police on their specific views on the recommendations and he would report these back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  If necessary, he would arrange for somebody from Cumbria Constabulary to attend Committee meetings to discuss the matter.

The CDRP is moving forward and had re-written its Constitution and is looking at having fewer but more focused Task Groups with the work of the CDRP being more open and accountable.  Dr Gooding commented that he saw a positive future for the CDRP and he would continue to report back to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(6)
 The recommendations on Licensing related matters.

Mr McNichol advised that he had received specific information from the Licensing Manager.  He undertook to circulate a written copy of the Licensing Manager’s comments along with a written note of the comments he had made at this meeting to all Members of the Committee.  He then outlined the Licensing Manager’s comments on the recommendation that the Licensing Manager and the Licensing Panel work with Licensees to develop a Code of Practice on drinks promotions.  

The Licensing Manager had reported that 60% of pubs and clubs in the UK had signed up to the Portman Group Code of Practice, which included good practice on drinks promotion.  The Licensing Officers could not determine how many pubs and clubs in Carlisle had signed up to this Code of Practice at this point, but they anticipated that they would be able to find this information as they processed licence applications.


The Licensing Manager had commented that instances of irresponsible drinks promotions in Carlisle had not been evident over the last 12 months and that there had been no complaints or comments received.

The Chairman thanked Mr McNichol for the detailed information he had provided and suggested that it would have been helpful to have this in the form of a written report.  The Committee would like to receive written reports in the future.

In considering the verbal report, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
Members queried whether Café owners had been involved in initial discussions with businesses on later opening hours.


Mr McNichol responded that initial meetings had been primarily with retailers but that part of the planning process for the “Summer/Autumn in the City” Initiative would be to talk to retailers, café owners and other stakeholders within the City Centre.  Although they had not been engaged in the process so far, there were plans to engage them as part of the project.  He added that during the consultation on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy, there had been some people who had stated that they would not be in favour of later night openings, and this was particularly from people who were working in these sectors.

(b)
A Member stressed the importance of appealing to local people within the Carlisle district and not just targeting tourists.  The importance of attracting people into the City between the hours of 6.00 and 8.30pm - 9.00pm was emphasised and it was suggested that schools could be involved with school bands playing and events in the City which would also attract parents.


Mr McNichol responded that these would be included along with a number of the ideas which would be considered in relation to later openings.  He emphasised that the primary target is the resident community within Carlisle stating that it would be an added extra to attract tourists.


As part of the Development Framework there was consideration of the mix of uses currently in the heart of the City Centre and there would be consideration of whether to try to keep retail in one area and have cafes towards the top end of the pedestrianised area.  Another issue would be the use of the Old Town Hall as it is in a very central location.


A Member commented that City and County Council owned premises could also open later, for example, the Civic Centre, the Library and Tullie House.

(c)
A Member queried whether the Deputy Chief Executive could report to this Committee as well as the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Task Group recommendations relating to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.


Dr Gooding responded that as soon as he had all the relevant information to report to Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, he would also copy that information to all Members of this Committee.  He needed to conduct further discussions with the Police before he would be in a position to provide that report.

(d)
There was concern at the lack of impetus about the implementation of a “Summer/Autumn in the City” Project as it was now March and the funding was not yet in place.


Mr McNichol responded that the plans were for the “Summer/Autumn in the City” Initiative to be conducted during 2006, although the exact timeframe for this project was still to be determined.  He advised that irrespective of what the Council does, there were a number of retailers who would be prepared to go ahead and that the Council needs to be supporting and encouraging this initiative.

Mr McNichol commented that, as Project Sponsor, he will ensure that it sits in with the work of the Senior Management Team.  The Project Group will be led by the Head of Economic and Tourism Services and the private sector lead would be David Jackson, the Commercial Manager at the Lanes.

In relation to funding sources, there could be some funding from the private sector and potentially from the Local Authorities Business Improvement Grants Initiative.  The Cumbria Vision funding still had to be considered by the Regional Development Agency and there was no definite timescale for that decision making process at this point.  If the Council could be given comfort that the RDA would allocate the funding, then it may need to consider forward funding some aspects to move the project forward.

As with Carlisle Renaissance there was a balance between getting on 
with things and taking time to plan properly.

(e)
There was a suggestion that Tullie House and the Castle could be opened later and that there could be later opening on Sundays.  A Member commented on the need to improve the infrastructure of the routes into the City Centre.


Mr McNichol responded that late evening opening on a Sunday had not been mentioned by retailers.  In relation to the Castle, he advised that he was meeting English Heritage in a couple of weeks and would raise the matter.  


The negative impact of Castleway on the Castle had been raised in the past and was an issue. 

(f)
A Member commented on a County Council decision to repair roads on an area basis and asked how this could be changed.  

Mr McNichol responded that it would difficult.  One of the aspects being considered as part of Carlisle Renaissance was accessibility to the City Centre, particularly for pedestrians, including improved lighting.

(g)
In the past the Carlisle Great Fair had reached almost festival proportions with trades, costumes and performances at the Castle and the Cathedral.  It was suggested that this could be revitalised and a Member asked if consideration being given to us.  

Mr McNichol responded that he had not been aware of this opportunity but would raise it with the Tourism and City Centre Manager.  In the past, the Regional Development Agency had looked at ways of maximising the historic core of cities and towns and as part of that work he had identified a series of projects and ideas which could be taken forward.

(h)
A Member stressed the importance of maintaining momentum with Carlisle Renaissance and the recommendations of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.  He suggested that Mr McNichol had a crucial role in pushing this forward and suggested that regular reports to this Committee could help to achieve this momentum.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented that the Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be receiving written reports on progress with Carlisle Renaissance and this Committee would have a particular role in relation to the working groups on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy and the Rickergate Group.


Mr McNichol commented that he would be taking a written report to the Executive on 20 March 2006 clarifying who is doing what, why, where and when and outlining how Carlisle Renaissance would progress.  The report would identify what is being done to take forward all aspects and objectives of Carlisle Renaissance. A significant factor in the success of Carlisle Renaissance would be the role of the Council and the delivery of Council services and the use of Council assets.


He re-emphasised the need to balance quick fix actions with the need for strategic planning and democratic accountability, including involving Members fully in the Carlisle Renaissance process.

(i)
A Member suggested that the Border Regiment could be included in the “Summer/Autumn in the City” initiative. 

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Committee looks forward to written reports on progress with implementation of the recommendations of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.

(2)  That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance circulate to Members of this Committee a written note of his verbal update and the Licensing Manager’s comments.

(3)  That the Deputy Chief Executive circulate copies of any reports he makes to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the implementation of the crime and disorder related Task Group recommendations, to all Members of this Committee.

IOS.22/06
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW – UPDATE

Mr Hardman, the Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report DS.08/06 providing the final scheduled quarterly update on the Best Value Review Improvement/Action Plan.

Mr Hardman reported that, pending Members agreement, the Improvement Plan activity was now complete within the scheduled timeframe of financial year 2005/06.  It should be noted however that much of the analysis, consultation and reviewing activity contained within the Improvement Plan would continue indefinitely.

Although the Best Value Review and subsequent Improvement Plan had been a success, the question of skilled resources for Planning Services remained a concern.  A fear existed that further strain would be put on resources as the Council had recently been declared a Standards Authority and would be open to further scrutiny.

Mr Hardman then outlined the draft Planning Enforcement Policy and Good Practice Guide and the draft Planning Charter which were both appended to the report.  He sought Members’ comments on each of these documents.

In considering the report and the documents appended to the report, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
The “Charter Standard” section of the draft Planning Charter should be moved to the beginning of that document. 

(b)
There were a few instances throughout the Planning Charter document where words were in the wrong place, for example page 34 “using”.  Officers were asked to check the document for such errors.

(c)
The “Planning Applications” section of the Draft Planning Charter and the paragraph starting with “To ensure this happens…” - states that “the Development Control Committee as well as other significant planning applications will determine any application that has received 4 or more objections”.  A Member queried this stating that there were occasions where only one or two objections would mean consideration by the Development Control Committee and there was also a provision to go to the Development Control Committee if a Ward Councillor comments or objects.  


Mr Hardman acknowledged that the Member was correct and advised that he would update the document accordingly.

(d)
In the “Working with Parish Councils” section of the daft Planning Charter, the last bullet point states - “Informing Parish Councils of why decisions were made at variance from their recommendations”.


This would be welcomed but a Member stated that he did not believe this was currently happening.


Mr Hardman advised that the intention was that the Council’s decisions would be explained to Parish Councils.

(e)
The whole document on Planning Enforcement Policy and Good Practice needed to be more strongly worded as Members felt that using the words “could” or “might be” were not strong enough and did not convey the intention to carry out planning enforcement.  Members emphasised the importance of the Council being strong in its intention to carry out planning enforcement and to convey this intention. The wording should be more robust to prevent too many “escape clauses”.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder re-iterated the need for strong planning enforcement but commented that the wording of some aspects may have been done in conjunction with legal advice and may be necessary to safeguard the Council.

(f)
The “Charter Standards” section of the draft Planning Charter uses the words “aim to”.  Members felt that it should be stronger and should say “we will” rather than “aim to”.

(g)
Paragraph 5.2 of the Planning Enforcement Policy has unauthorised advertisements affecting highway safety as level 2 (medium).  Members felt that this should be level 1 (high priority), as it could have an effect on highway safety.


Mr Hardman recognised Members comments but also emphasised that there was the County Council element of highway safety for which the County had a responsibility.

(h)
With reference to the Best Value Review Action Plan, Members sought clarification that some of the items which had been assigned as actions during the next financial year would not be left as late as March 2007.  Mr Hardman responded that if any of the actions were related to the Local Plan then it would be difficult as the Inquiry was not due to be held until January 2007.  For issues not related to the Local Plan, they would progress these as quickly as possible and they would be carried on straight after the end of year monitoring, with actions scheduled in from April 2006 and continuing over the Summer.

(i)
In response to a Member’s question about the Council being declared “A Standards Authority”, Mr Hardman advised that these were the Government’s words and he confirmed that it did mean that the authority would be open to further scrutiny.

(j)
E3 on the Action Plan – Post Development Assessments – Members emphasised the difficulties when developments are not completed in terms of the infrastructure, including roads, sewers and underground services not being registered.


Some house owners were experiencing difficulties in selling houses because roads and sewers had not been fully registered.  Members suggested that the Council should be stronger in ensuring that new developments are fully completed within appropriate timescales.  Members suggested that the Council should be more robust when the plans are first submitted with developments refused until assurances have been given about full completion, including all infrastructure aspects.  


The appropriate infrastructure should be in place for each development and the Council needs to receive these assurances before it approves applications.

(k)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman stated that the Planning Charter and Planning Enforcement Policy documents could be made available in different formats or languages if so requested by individuals.  A Member suggested that this should be made clear within the document.

(l)
A query was raised as to the enforcement of completion certificates, asking if anything can ever be done to get some buildings completed.


Mr Hardman responded that completion is judged on the basis of nuisance with incomplete properties which are causing problems in central locations being assigned a higher priority.

(m)
In response to a question about the need for more skilled resources within Planning Services and actions taken to address this, Mr Hardman responded that interviews had been conducted for two Development Control Officers and it was anticipated that appointments would be made in the near future.

Dr Gooding added that improving performance was not just about employing additional resources, but it was also about efficient delivery of services and looking at other options to improve performance.

Mr Hardman added that he was working with the Head of Planning on the preparation of a report to the Executive and to this Committee, providing an update on the situation regarding the declaration of the Council as a Standards Authority.  The report would explain the actions taken so far, the proposals for other actions and a clarification of the process that the Government will follow.

(n)
Action Plan Item D2 – “Question customers after interview concerning officer availability and planning related literature”.  It was suggested that people should be given a questionnaire at this point.


Mr Hardman responded that he was looking at a more generic questionnaire which could be used for people making general enquiries as well as for applicants. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments outlined above are the comments of this Committee on the Planning Services Best Value Review and the Planning Enforcement Policy and Good Practice Guide and the Planning Charter.

(2) That it be accepted that points D3 and E2 of the Best Value Review Improvement Plan are completed, subject to any changes suggested at this meeting.

(3) That it be accepted that points C1 and D2 of the Best Value Review Improvement Plan will be concluded within the next Financial Year and the Committee requests a report back on the findings of these exercises.  

(4) That the Improvement Plan be signed off on the understanding that subsequent improvement activity would be reported as part of the Performance Management Reporting System.

IOS.23/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.24/06
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.10/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 March 2006 – 30 June 2006) issues which fell within ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 March 2006 – 30 June 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.24/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the work programme for the Committee for 2005/06.  The following aspects were highlighted or discussed:

(a)
The workshop on the implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act would be held on 10 April 2006 at 10.00 am.

(b)
Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis would now be reported to the April 2006 meeting of the Committee.

(c)
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager reported that the provisional timetable for the Local Plan would be in May or June 2006 but there were no firm dates at the moment.

(d)
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager advised that he was expecting a document on the Regional Spatial Strategy within the next month and would fit it into the programme for the Committee as soon as possible.

(e)
Members discussed whether there should be written reports at every meeting on progress with Carlisle Renaissance in order to maintain momentum and help to drive it forward.  Dr Taylor advised that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager was meeting with the Director of Carlisle Renaissance regarding regular reporting of Carlisle Renaissance through the Overview and Scrutiny process.

(f)
In relation to the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group, Members felt that it would be useful to have an update report to the next meeting of the Committee even if this is a fairly brief report.

(g)
In response to a query about street works, Dr Taylor responded that he would be cautious about inviting County Council Representatives back to the Committee too frequently.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance be asked to provide a written update on progress with the implementation of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group to the next meeting of the Committee in April 2006.

IOS.25/06
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND OVERVIEW



AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
(a)
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership – Scrutiny

The Executive on 20 February 2006 (EX.038/06) had considered a number of comments from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, together with a report of the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Group on the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.

The decision of the Executive was that the response of Councillor Bloxham, who represented the Council on the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership, be forwarded to this Committee.  Councillor Bloxham had submitted his apologies as he had had to leave the meeting prior to this item as he had been required to attend another meeting.

The Waste Services Manager commented that he and the Portfolio Holder still had some concerns about the pace of progress and leadership of the Partnership by the County Council.  The Scrutiny Group had made some valid comments and the Partnership needed to rise to the challenge.  The difficulty for the City Council was that it was only one of six District Councils, with the County Council also involved in the Partnership and it was difficult to control the pace of progress.

In considering the Executive’s decision and the Portfolio Holder’s response to the recommendations of the Scrutiny Group, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Gardner, the Waste Services Manager, commented that the County Council were considering technologies in relation to the waste digester but that the County Council had not yet made any decision.  Although the Partnership would have an input, it was the County Council who would have to make a final decision.

(ii)
Members expressed concern that the Portfolio Holder was not delegated any authority to make decisions at the partnership meetings and this meant that progress would always be slow as decisions always have to be ratified by individual authorities.  They suggested that if the political representatives from each of the authorities were delegated authority by their respective Councils, the decision making process could be speeded up.


Dr Gooding commented that the need to speed up the decision making process has to be balanced against preserving the decision making powers of individual authorities.  This had been the concern of a number of Members in relation to the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  


A Member commented that one of the recommendations of the Scrutiny Group had been to urge the Partnership to examine mechanisms to make the Partnership more autonomous and that ideally only the most important strategic decisions should need to be ratified by individual authorities.  Members stated that they would welcome this type of progress where it was only strategic decisions that would need to go back to individual authorities for ratification.


Dr Gooding responded that if a Portfolio Holder is delegated responsibility by the Council, then he or she could make decisions within the Policy framework but that the delegation of such powers would be a matter for Members to consider.


Dr Taylor commented that he understood that South Lakeland had already delegated such authority to their Political Representative on the partnership.  


Mr Gardner commented that his concerns went beyond decision making by the Partnership and he was concerned about the County Council not providing the Partnership with the leadership it needed.  The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder had also expressed this concern and has requested a meeting with the Partnership Chairman to discuss his concerns.

(iii)
A Member commented that he was disappointed with the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder’s responses to the Scrutiny Group’s report.  He felt that the responses were lacklustre and did not reflect an appropriate level of concern at the lack of progress.  

(iv)
Members referred to the absence of a documented Strategy for the Partnership and expressed concern that the pace of progress was unlikely to improve if there was no documented Strategy and Action Plan in place.


Mr Gardner commented that the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder was also concerned about this matter and would be raising it during his meeting with the Chairman of the Partnership.  


Dr Taylor suggested that Councillor Allison, the representative on the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Group, could raise the concerns of this Committee about the absence of a documented Strategy and Action Plan at the next meeting of the group.  He could suggest that it should be addressed as a matter or urgency.

RESOLVED – (1) That Councillor Allison, as a representative on the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Group, raise the concerns of this Committee in relation to the absence of a documented Strategy and Action Plan for the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership, at the next meeting the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Group.

(2) That the Executive be informed of the Committee’s frustrations and concerns at the apparent lack of progress with Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and the apparent lack of will on behalf of the County Council to move the whole project forward.  The Committee asks the Executive to consider delegating authority to the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder to make decisions at Partnership meetings on behalf of the Council in order to progress the matter.

(b)
Carlisle District Local Plan
The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 2 February 2006 considered report LDS.06/06 on Monitoring of and Changes to the Forward Plan (Minute Reference OSM.004/06).  The Committee had resolved to inform the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of its concerns regarding the Local Plan and sought assurances that the Local Plan would meet the required timetable in an appropriate form and with the appropriate level of consultation.

The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had also asked the Local Plans and Conservation Manager to report to the next meeting of this Committee demonstrating how the consultation on Carlisle Renaissance is integrated into the Local Plan Programme and confirming if the programme would still meet the statutory timetable.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reminded Members that on 26 January 2006 the Committee had considered report P.06/06 on the Local Development Scheme Timetable Update and an excerpt of the minutes from that meeting had been circulated to Members for ease of reference (Minute Reference IOS.15/06).

The Chairman commented that the Management Committee could not have been aware that this Committee had already received that report and he apologised to the Local Plans and Conservation Manager.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee has already received a report on the Local Development Scheme Timetable.

IOS.26/06
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –



THIRD QUARTER OCTOBER – DECEMBER 2005

The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented report SP.08/06 containing performance information for October to December 2005 for the service areas covered by this Committee.  The indicators were categorised according to the Council’s priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City.

Ms Curr, the Head of Policy and Performance Services commented that the next steps were to set stretching targets and service standards for 2006/07 by assessing levels of past performance and taking into account performance of similar and top quartile performance authorities and national targets for Best Value Indicators.  Another key stage would be to integrate performance and financial planning reporting so that financial impact of under or over performances are more apparent.  This would mean that performance and financial decision making, including allocation of resources, would be better informed.  In the longer term trends in performance and spending would be identifiable and may be compared with other authorities to inform use of resources and value for money judgements.

Ms Curr added that the system for collating performance information and producing performance reports was being re-examined with the intention of finding a system which could make the information more accessible.  In addition, she advised that a vacancy within the Performance and Policy Section was currently being filled and it was anticipated that when the postholder was in place they would be responsible for co-ordinating and collating all the performance information.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
A Member referred to a statement that future reports would contain more information on the local context and asked where the information would come from to set this local context?


Ms Curr responded that there are a number of information sources, including demographic information, census information and the consultation work the Council carries out with local people.  The work would involve co-ordinating all these information sources in order to put decision making in a more local context.  This would be the responsibility of the new post-holder.


In response to a further question about how this would be used to provide a direct link back to our local communities, Ms Curr advised   that the local context would provide reasons why decisions are being made and the Council could use a variety of existing communication methods to link this back to local communities.

(b)
BV82 contained a statement that not all the information was available at the time of production and a Member queried why this information was not available.


Ms Curr responded that it may be because this was the first time that the Performance Indicator was reported and there may have been a time-lag between collecting this information and using it.  She undertook to look into the matter.

(c)
BV180 aii on Energy Consumption of Fossil Fuels in the Civic Centre gave a predicted end of year figure which was substantially higher than 2003/04 and 2004/05 figures.  A Member queried the reason for this higher energy consumption.  Ms Curr responded that the target may need to be reviewed to reflect actual consumption and she undertook to investigate this matter further.

(d)
LP62 – Percentage of New Deal Leavers Obtaining Jobs - A Member queried why the “9 months year to date figure” was the same as the predicted end of year figure.  Ms Curr responded that the scheme was now finished so the 9 months year to date figure was the same as the end of year figure.  As the New Deal Scheme was finished this third performance figure would no longer be reported in future performance monitoring reports.


A Member suggested that although the New Deal Scheme was finished, it would be beneficial to have information on people entering the job market in this type of way.


The Deputy Chief Executive commented that there is a need for research as decision making should be informed by researched information.  This type of information may not be reported in performance reports as it does not directly involve the performance of the Council but it is important to have this socio-economic type of information.  The Council was currently looking at ways of obtaining this information to provide a context and background to decisions.


Dr Gooding added that the new post holder would carry out performance management work which was currently having to be addressed by other members of staff in addition to their regular duties.

(e)
In response to a question about the reporting of crime performance statistics, Ms Curr advised that this information is reported to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and is obtained from Cumbria Constabulary and the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

(f)
Ms Curr suggested that Overview and Scrutiny should continue to be involved in developing a more robust performance management framework.  This could be done through informal workshop sessions which could be arranged in the next Municipal Year.

(g) In response to a Member’s question about how the additional £100,000 allocated in the budget for the Cleaner Neighbourhoods Act would be used, the Deputy Chief Executive advised that the Director of Community Services would be developing proposals for spending the money.  The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer added that the workshop arranged for April 2006 would give Members an opportunity to influence how this funding is spent.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 23 February 2006 (Minute excerpt CROS.20.06) when considering their corporate performance monitoring report, had suggested that there should be a performance indicator relating to service standards for recycling collections.  Ms Curr responded that this could be picked up under service standards.  Members felt that addressing the matter under service standards was a more appropriate approach than developing a performance indicator in relation to recycling collection.  They decided not to support the suggestion of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the format of the performance monitoring report be welcomed.

(2) That the changes underway and the ways in which performance management information is reported and performance is monitored is also welcomed.

(3) That Overview and Scrutiny Members could help to develop a more robust performance management framework through a an informal workshop session to be held during the next Municipal Year.

(4) That it be noted that the workshop session on 10 April 2006 would provide Members with an opportunity to comment on how the additional funding for the Cleaner Neighbourhoods and Environment Act should be spent.

(The meeting finished at 12.20 pm)
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